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The standards that this language would un-

dermine were based on standards first adopt-
ed under the Bush Administration. They are 
common-sense, flexible, and an important step 
for our constituents with disabilities. 

Yet the language in this bill would prohibit 
the Department of Justice from enforcing 
these regulations, even though swimming 
venues only need to satisfy these standards if 
doing so is ‘‘readily achievable’’ and does not 
cause an undue burden. 

These regulations would allow disabled 
Americans seeking to swim for physical relief, 
emotional therapy, or simple enjoyment the 
ability to do so, thus enjoying the same bene-
fits that you or I would receive from swimming. 
And the regulations ensure that no business 
faces an undue hardship in doing so. 

I’m disappointed that this language made its 
way into the bill. 

Sometimes it feels like there is little we can 
agree on here, and I would hope that pro-
viding physical, emotional, and social relief to 
Americans struggling with physical disabilities 
while not imposing on businesses would be 
something we could come together on. I hope 
that as this bill goes to conference, this harm-
ful language is removed so that all Ameri-
cans—regardless of abilities—can enjoy one 
of life’s simple pleasures. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF NATIONAL 
TEACHER APPRECIATION WEEK 

HON. SILVESTRE REYES 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Mr. REYES. Mr. Speaker, during National 
Teacher Appreciation Week, I rise to honor 
our teachers. 

Teachers are at the heart of our community, 
and this week we commemorate the hard- 
working men and women who educate and in-
spire our children. As part of National Teacher 
Appreciation Week, I was asked by the Na-
tional Education Association to name a teach-
er who had a significant impact on my edu-
cation. My journalism and debate coach, Mr. 
Ralph Chavez, quickly came to mind. He was 
not only a teacher but a mentor, friend and 
counselor. He inspired me to push myself, and 
helped me become the person I am today. 
This week, I am proud to help recognize all of 
our dedicated teachers who, like Mr. Chavez, 
have educated and motivated their students. 
As a parent and grandparent, I am grateful for 
the contributions of all of our educators, and 
am particularly proud of the teachers in the El 
Paso community. 

As a Member of Congress, one of the best 
ways I can help make National Teacher Ap-
preciation Week more meaningful is to con-
tinue working to provide our teachers with the 
resources they need to educate their students. 
Today’s teachers face many challenges and 
deserve not only our recognition, but our full 
measure of support for their efforts. 

Education has always been one of my top 
priorities, and I will continue to fight for our 
teachers, our students, our school districts, 
and for parents who want their children to 
have the best education possible. 

HONORING DR. F.X. JAMES 
KENEALY 

HON. JAMES P. McGOVERN 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Mr. McGOVERN. Mr. Speaker, I want to 
commend Dr. F.X. James Kenealy for his suc-
cessful tenure as Chair of the Massachusetts 
Medical Society Committee on Legislation. Dr. 
Kenealy is a practicing otolaryngologist and a 
partner at Metro West ENT Associates, with 
locations in Framingham and Milford, Massa-
chusetts. 

The Massachusetts Medical Society Com-
mittee on Legislation is comprised of physi-
cians responsible for advising the Society on 
its legislative positions at both the federal and 
state levels. Dr. Kenealy led the committee 
through its negotiations on some of the most 
pivotal legislative issues of this decade, includ-
ing the Patient Protection and Affordable Care 
Act. 

He masterfully led the Committee and 
helped establish the Massachusetts Medical 
Society as a leading voice on health care re-
form initiatives in Massachusetts, many of 
which have served as the model for national 
legislation. Under his tutelage, physicians in 
Massachusetts have become better informed 
and more engaged in the grassroots legisla-
tive process. 

Dr. Kenealy’s commitment to his family, pa-
tients, local community, and the legislative 
process are exemplary. He brings his exper-
tise as a physician to public policy discussions 
and reminds us how essential civic engage-
ment is to the democratic process. I wish Dr. 
Kenealy continued success and happiness in 
his future pursuits and with his family, 
Vanessa and Aidan. 

f 

HONORING SOPHIA GREENWALT 
OF MISSOURI 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor Sophia Greenwalt, a truly 
outstanding young Missourian. 

Sophia is a seventh grade student at Reeds 
Spring Middle School in Reeds Spring, Mis-
souri. She was recently honored by the Amer-
ican Red Cross with their Everyday Hero 
Award for her charitable activities. 

While in sixth grade, Sophia came up with 
a plan to help others. In consultation with her 
mother, Nettie Greenwalt, teachers and school 
district administrators, she received approval 
to create the Helping Hats program for stu-
dents in the Reeds Spring school district. The 
Helping Hats program grants students the 
privilege to wear hats to school once a month 
for a one-dollar fee. The fees collected from 
the Helping Hats program are distributed to 
local charities monthly. Currently, the program 
has collected over $13,000 for local charitable 
organizations. Sophia’s endeavors are a truly 
exemplary investment in our community. 

On May 22, 2011, an EF–5 tornado struck 
Joplin, Missouri, devastating the once quiet 
Missouri town. Based on Sophia’s efforts, the 

Helping Hats program was able to raise more 
than $8,000 to donate to the Joplin school dis-
trict to help with recovery and rebuilding. 

Sophia has also been honored for her out-
standing charitable activities by the Missouri 
House of Representatives and the Reeds 
Spring Board of Education. I would like to add 
my voice to the growing choir praising the ac-
complishments of this truly exceptional young 
woman. 

I am proud and humbled by the accomplish-
ments of Sophia Greenwalt and look forward 
to following her future in the 7th Congressional 
District of Missouri. 

f 

COMMERCE, JUSTICE, SCIENCE, 
AND RELATED AGENCIES APPRO-
PRIATIONS ACT, 2013 

SPEECH OF 

HON. MAZIE K. HIRONO 
OF HAWAII 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, May 8, 2012 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 5326) making ap-
propriations for the Departments of Com-
merce and Justice, Science, and Related 
Agencies for the fiscal year ending Sep-
tember 30, 2013, and for other purposes: 

Ms. HIRONO. Mr. Chair, Aloha. I rise today 
in support of the Lee-Pascrell-Pierluisi-Welch- 
Sherman-Hirono-DeLauro-Israel-Himes 
amendment, which reverses the $126 million 
cut to the Community Oriented Policing Serv-
ices (COPS) Program in H.R. 5326, the Com-
merce, Justice, Science and Related Agencies 
Appropriations Act for Fiscal Year 2013. While 
I am a proud cosponsor of this amendment, 
last night I voted for the Grimm amendment to 
restore this important funding to keep our 
neighborhoods safe, which passed by two 
votes. 

COPS grants provide funding to state, local, 
and tribal law enforcement agencies to hire, 
preserve and/or rehire career law enforcement 
officers to increase their community policing 
capacity. COPS has been an unqualified suc-
cess. Since this program was established, 
back when President Clinton was in office, vio-
lent crimes have declined throughout the 
country. 

Our state and local law enforcement agen-
cies in Hawaii and across the country have 
had to make tough choices and tough cuts to 
weather this economy. To date, COPS grants 
have funded over 500 additional law enforce-
ment officers in the State of Hawaii, contrib-
uting to additional community patrols and 
other crime prevention efforts to protect lives 
and property. The restoration of COPS Pro-
gram funding is critical to ensuring the safety 
of all our communities, while also protecting 
and creating jobs for the American people. 

I urge my colleagues to support the amend-
ment. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MICHELE BACHMANN 
OF MINNESOTA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Mrs. BACHMANN. Mr. Speaker, during the 
evening of Tuesday, May 8, and during the 
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day of Wednesday, May 9, I missed House 
votes in order to attend the college graduation 
of my daughter, Elisa. Up to this point, I was 
proud to boast a 100 percent voting record in 
the Second Session of the 112th Congress. 
However, if I had been present for these 
votes, here is how I would have voted: 

Davis (IL) amendment rollcall No. 213 vote 
no; Grimm amendment rollcall No. 214 vote 
no; Huizenga amendment rollcall No. 215 vote 
yes; Johnson (GA) amendment rollcall No. 
216 vote no; Flake amendment rollcall No. 
217 vote yes; Westmoreland amendment roll-
call No. 218 vote yes; Scott (GA) amendment 
rollcall No. 219 vote yes; Black amendment 
rollcall No. 220 vote yes; Blackburn amend-
ment rollcall No. 221 vote yes; Broun amend-
ment rollcall No. 222 vote yes; Southerland 
amendment rollcall No. 223 vote yes; H.R. 
2072 rollcall No. 224 vote no; H.R. 4133 roll-
call No. 225 vote yes; Chaffetz amendment 
rollcall No. 226 vote yes; Tierney amendment 
rollcall No. 227 vote no; Blackburn amend-
ment rollcall No. 228 vote yes; Duncan (SC) 
amendment rollcall No. 229 vote yes; Garrett 
amendment rollcall No. 230 vote yes; 
Schweikert amendment rollcall No. 231 vote 
yes; Webster amendment rollcall No. 232 vote 
yes; Flores amendment rollcall No. 233 vote 
yes; Flores amendment rollcall No. 234 vote 
yes. 

f 

STATEMENT ON SEQUESTER RE-
PLACEMENT RECONCILIATION 
ACT 

HON. DAVID RIVERA 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Mr. RIVERA. Mr. Speaker, tomorrow I am 
going to vote in favor of the Sequester Re-
placement Reconciliation Act of 2012 (SRRA) 
because I firmly believe the government’s 
budget deficit is far too big, bad for the econ-
omy, and compromises our Nation’s future. 
Additionally, the automatic across-the-board 
sequestration enacted last year is not targeted 
and does not reflect good policy. 

Most proposals to reduce the deficit are 
painful measures, requiring tough choices and 
trade-offs. On the whole, this legislation is a 
step in the right direction. It sends an impor-
tant message about our seriousness in right-
ing the Federal fiscal ship, and includes sup-
portable measures. 

But one provision of the bill in particular is 
inadvisable. The provision that would cut the 
Federal share of Medicaid in the territories ap-
proximately two-thirds through Fiscal Year 
2019 should not be included in any budget 
legislation. 

The Federal government already underfunds 
Medicaid in Puerto Rico and other territories, 
as the Republican Governors Association has 
recognized. The territories’ Medicaid programs 
have not provided all services provided in the 
States and do not cover people who would 
otherwise be eligible in the States. If Puerto 
Rico were treated as a State, the Federal 
share of its Medicaid program would be about 
80 percent. The unwise proposal in SSRA 
would cut the federal share of Puerto Rico’s 
program by 65 percent, with the territory left to 
cover the bulk of the program with local funds. 
This inequitable treatment would not stand in 

any of the 50 states, and it should not be im-
posed on Puerto Rico. 

Puerto Rico and other territories do not 
have votes in the Federal system. This im-
poses on us a responsibility to ensure that 
their needs are met. 

While I will be casting a yes vote for the 
SRRA today, I urge removal of this provision 
unfairly treating Puerto Rico’s Federal Med-
icaid Funding. 4 million American Citizens in 
Puerto Rico deserve equal treatment as those 
living in the States. 

f 

COMMERCE, JUSTICE, SCIENCE, 
AND RELATED AGENCIES APPRO-
PRIATIONS ACT, 2013 

SPEECH OF 

HON. EDDIE BERNICE JOHNSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, May 8, 2012 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 5326) making ap-
propriations for the Departments of Com-
merce and Justice, Science, and Related 
Agencies for the fiscal year ending Sep-
tember 30, 2013, and for other purposes: 

Ms. EDDIE BERNICE JOHNSON of Texas. 
Mr. Chair, I rise in support of the Lewis-John-
son amendment to H.R. 5326, the Fiscal Year 
2013 Commerce, Justice, Science Appropria-
tions bill. This amendment prevents funds in 
the FY13 CJS Appropriations bill from being 
used to shut down the regional Department of 
Justice Antitrust Division Offices in Atlanta, 
Dallas, Cleveland, and Philadelphia. These 
closures will have a serious adverse effect 
upon antitrust enforcement in 21 states includ-
ing Texas, and my district in particular. The 
Dallas Antitrust Office has been responsible 
for approximately $1 billion in criminal fines to 
date. It has been a priority of this Administra-
tion to reign in waste, fraud, and abuse, and 
that is exactly what the Dallas Antitrust office 
has been doing. 

Mr. Chair, I would ask to submit into the 
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD a copy of my April 
23, 2012, letter to Attorney General Holder 
highlighting the critical role the Dallas Field Of-
fice serves upholding vital antitrust laws in our 
region and the United States. 

APRIL 23, 2011. 
Hon. ERIC H. HOLDER, Jr., 
Attorney General, Department of Justice, 
Washington, DC. 

DEAR MR. ATTORNEY GENERAL: In October 
2011, the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) 
announced its plans to close the Dallas Anti-
trust Division Field Office. The Dallas Field 
Office is joined by three other offices 
planned for closure in Atlanta, Cleveland, 
and Philadelphia. I strongly oppose this pro-
posal and believe that millions of Americans 
and many U.S. companies across multiple 
states stand to be severely impacted by this 
closure. 

The Dallas Field Office serves Texas, Ar-
kansas, Louisiana, New Mexico, and Okla-
homa in enforcing antitrust laws. By closing 
the Dallas Field Office and reassigning those 
enforcement positions to the remaining field 
offices, the Department is seriously cur-
tailing the government’s ability to enforce 
lawful business practices. DOJ’s Antitrust 
Division has an extensive history of pro-
moting fair competition in the marketplace. 
Shuttering the Dallas Field Office will sig-

nificantly undo the progress that has been 
made during this Administration, paving the 
way for future corruption and abuse. 

In DOJ’s October 2011 press release, you 
cite the potential cost savings of nearly $8 
million as one of the primary factors behind 
this decision. I respectfully reject any argu-
ments for cost savings in this context, par-
ticularly because there is a failure to con-
sider the millions of dollars that the Dallas 
Field Office has brought in through criminal 
fines. While the Dallas Office costs roughly 
$3.5 million to operate each year, it has re-
turned approximately $1 billion in criminal 
fines to date. These gains do not include 
criminal fines levied through the Atlanta, 
Cleveland, or Philadelphia field offices. 
Thus, closure of the Dallas Field Office is 
short-sighted for both long-term enforce-
ment of federal antitrust laws, and the lost 
revenues that criminal penalties bring back 
to the American people. 

Another aspect of your reasoning centers 
around consolidating offices in order to focus 
on larger international investigations. Aside 
from the obvious implications that this 
would have for local or regional enforcement 
of antitrust laws, history has demonstrated 
the ongoing need to keep that focus at home 
in a similar, if not greater, capacity. The 
Dallas Field Office has served a vital role in 
numerous cases here in the U.S., while still 
managing to have an effective international 
presence, as demonstrated in the case of 
Hoffman-LaRoche. The $500 million fine paid 
by the global healthcare company still rep-
resents the largest criminal fine ever col-
lected by the Antitrust Division or Depart-
ment of Justice. 

Understanding this, I am respectfully re-
questing additional insight into the agency’s 
rationale behind this proposal. The Dallas 
Field Office serves a critical role in uphold-
ing vital antitrust laws in the United States. 
Closing this office will open the doors for 
further violations of federal antitrust and 
competitive bidding laws. 

Should you have any questions or com-
ments, please contact Justin Maturo of my 
staff at Justin.Maturo@mail.house.gov or 
(202) 225–8885. 

Sincerely, 
EDDIE BERNICE JOHNSON, 

Member of Congress. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. BETTY SUTTON 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 9, 2012 

Ms. SUTTON. Mr. Speaker, as a strong 
supporter of the Export-Import Bank, I regret 
that I was delayed in a constituent meeting 
and unable to reach the floor to cast my vote 
on rollcall No. 224, and I am glad to see it 
passed overwhelmingly, as I have advocated 
for. Had I not been delayed, I would have 
voted ‘‘yes,’’ consistent with my position of 
working to create jobs and economic opportu-
nities for working families. 

f 

SENATE COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

Title IV of Senate Resolution 4, 
agreed to by the Senate on February 4, 
1977, calls for establishment of a sys-
tem for a computerized schedule of all 
meetings and hearings of Senate com-
mittees, subcommittees, joint commit-
tees, and committees of conference. 
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